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The Ager Newsletter  
The Waldemar Ager Association                        Nov. 2013-Jan. 2014 
  

 

 

 

 

Current Events-- House 

Makeover 2013 continues.  

Ager Association Annual 

Membership Meeting: Friday 

November 15, 3:00 pm, Ager 

House 

Board Meeting Monday 

November 18, 9:30 am, Ager 

House 

Advent at the Ager Sunday 

December 15, 1-4 pm, Ager 

House 

Board Meeting Monday January 

20, 9:30 am, Ager House 

 

 

 

 

 

ADVENT AT THE AGER 
OPEN HOUSE 

SUNDAY DECEMBER 15 
 1-4 PM 

Everyone Welcome! Bring a Friend! 
 

Craft activities for children 
Traditional Cookies and Treats 
Santa Lucia Procession at 2:30 

Join your friends at 
THE AGER HOUSE 

514 W. Madison St. Eau Claire 
 

 
For more information contact  

CarolAnderson at 715.834.7891 
www.agerhouse.org 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   The Waldemar Ager Assn. 
514 W. Madison Street 

P.O. Box 1742 
Eau Claire, Wisconsin 

54702-1742 
715.834.3985 

www.agerhouse.org 

 

  

The Ager Association Annual Report is now available online 

at www.agerhouse.org.  If you would like a paper copy, call 

Ella Fossum at 262.554.6014. 

 

http://www.agerhouse.org/
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The Between Coasts exhibit opened Sept. 12 and  

continued through Oct. 20.  The Ager House was open three days 

a week for viewing the exhibit.  The grand opening included a kransekake  made 

by Bev Carlson and a talk by Jan Hansen  about his own emigrant journey from 

western Norway to Chicago in 1950.  The text of Jan’s speech follows.

 

 

 

The exhibit of 

twenty-four 

panels filled the 

first floor of the 

house. 

 

Mark Pearson 

designed the 

poster, and Bev 

Carlson baked a 

kransekake. 
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 Jan Hansen’s Immigration Story 

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to reflect on my early 

experiences in America.  It has been both a “memory challenge” and 

an emotional task for me.  My remarks today really have no beginning 

or end; it is just bits and pieces of my reflections that fit into a larger 

segment in the history of America that began long before I arrived 

and will continue in the future. 

My first memory as a young child was going to the optometrist and being fitted for a pair of glasses -- a pair that had 

one black lens with a tiny hole and another lens with a slight correction.  I had amblyopia and my eyes crossed.  My 

most vivid early memory was hearing the drone of airplanes, of watching bombs being dropped, and seeking shelter 

with my brother and my mother in our basement.  

 In Oslo, the capitol of Norway, the people’s first experience with war was watching German soldiers march through 

their city.  On the west coast of Norway in my hometown of Ålesund, the soldiers didn’t march in until later, but we 

still experienced war from the air.  Sometime during those first weeks of war I lost or broke my glasses, and I didn’t 

get another pair until we moved to Chicago in 1950.  

The war and the occupation of Norway ended on May 8, 1945. After the celebrations and the return of the Royal 

Family from England and the USA, Norwegians began the process of rebuilding their lives.  The 1930’s recession in 

Norway hadn’t fully ended before the war began and with the collapse of the economy during the war, the last half of 

the 1940 decade proved to be a tough time for Norwegians.  The economic recovery in America, fuelled by the war 

effort, didn’t occur in Norway.  And after the war economic times were hard and there was a large wave of emigration 

from Norway to North America.  My family was part of this wave. 

Like most emigration waves from Norway, this last, relatively large, wave was spurred by opportunity: the 

lack of opportunity at home and, based on stories, the hope about opportunity in America.  What was different about 

this emigration wave, compared with the early waves of the 19th century, was the means of transportation and the 

ease of communication between Norway and North America.  When I think about the travel conditions of the early 

immigrants, their cramped steerage conditions, their lack of sanitary and health accommodations, the length of the 

trip and their uncertain future, I can’t help but feel that their leaving was as much based on desperation as on hope 

and opportunity.  Imagine leaving home, taking mostly memories with you and knowing that “du skall aldri se 

hjemmelandet igjen.” (You shall never see your home country again.) 

When we left Ålesund we were filled with excitement. That “Amerika Fever” that was such a large part of the 19th 

century immigration story had reappeared, and we looked forward to our new adventure.  With my brother and my 

friends I remember talking about America as it existed in the films we saw at the cinema.  The teams of boys on our 

street were big sport fans, soccer fans. We didn’t have proper equipment; in fact, our soccer balls were made from 

paper, wound up with twine with a final coating of old fish nets that we had sewn together.  My father, who left for 

America a year before we did, had promised that we could get a real leather soccer ball when we came to Chicago.  

Since I was one of the older boys on our street, I was the organizer and captain of our team. I can remember my 

brother and me talking about organizing a soccer team when we were in Chicago.  That turned out to be a pipe dream, 

as the football the kids played in Chicago was played with a funny shaped ball that looked more like a rugby ball to me. 

The dominant sport was baseball.  Hitting the ball and running around a square that returned you back to where you 

hit from never caught on with us.  It wasn’t until I got to college that I was able to play organized soccer again. 

As we prepared to leave to join our father in Chicago, we were busy getting visas, buying tickets, and selling our 

summer cabin and our household furniture to pay for our trip.  Letters from my father and our aunt (my father’s 

sister) informed us about my dad’s new job as a carpenter, our new apartment (which had more bedrooms than our 

entire apartment in Ålesund), the school we would attend, and my dad’s plan to purchase a car after we got there. 
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Tante Solveig traveled to Bergen with us and I can still see them waving to us as the M/S Oslofjord left the harbor on 

her maiden voyage across the Atlantic.  The voyage was an overwhelming experience for us.  The brand new Oslofjord 

with several restaurants, a movie theater, play areas and athletic facilities was joining the Norwegian America Line’s 

Stavangerfjord as the new “America båt.”  My brother and I had the time of our lives as we explored all the new stuff 

We left Ålesund for Bergen, in December of 1949, on Hurtigruten.  Two of my mother’s sisters, Tante Jenny and 

Tante Solveig, traveled to Bergen with us and I can still see them waving to us as the M/S Oslofjord left the harbor on 

her maiden voyage across the Atlantic.  The voyage was an overwhelming experience for us.  The brand new Oslofjord 

with several restaurants, a movie theater, play areas and athletic facilities, was joining the Norwegian America Line’s 

Stavangerfjord as the new “America båt.”  My brother and I had the time of our lives as we explored all the new stuff 

on ship; we watched movies, ate in real restaurants and ordered from menus for the first time in our lives.  The 

voyage, which was scheduled to take five days, lasted for six because we ran into an Atlantic hurricane that delayed us 

for almost twenty-four hours.  Luckily none of us got seasick, but during that day there were very few passengers in 

the dining room. 

I remember that as we were approaching New York an announcement was made that we would soon pass the 

Statue of Liberty and Ellis Island.  We were also told to get all our papers in order, as we would soon have to go 

through customs.  We were a bit anxious about this as we couldn’t speak any English, and because during an exam 

before we left, the doctor had found a spot on my mother’s lung.  She had a visa with an attached message that 

required her to carry her x-ray pictures with her so that an American doctor could decide on her entrance.  My father 

had arranged for some Norwegian friends from Brooklyn to meet us after we left the customs hall, and they took us on 

a short trip through New York.  You can imagine the impression New York City made on us when the tallest building I 

had seen was the four-story elementary school that I had attended, and the surprised look on our faces when our 

friends took us to the Automat restaurant for lunch. We just put a coin in the slot and received a piece of cake!  After 

lunch they took us to the Union Station for the overnight train trip to Chicago. 

After we were settled on the train which, incidentally, was our first train trip, we began to really notice the people 

and our surroundings.  This was also the first time we were completely on our own without the comfort of friends or 

other Norwegians to talk to or help us with signs and menus.   As I became a little more comfortable I noticed how 

differently the other kids were dressed.  I had on my “dress” knickers and my brother had on shorts and the long 

woolen socks my aunt had knit for us for the trip.  We didn’t dare leave our seats and were wondering how we were 

going to eat.  Our Norwegian friends had told us about the dining car and the stewards who would come around and 

sell food from carts.  We managed that by pointing and nodding.   My mother thought the coffee tasted awful!  She had, 

of course, nodded when asked about cream and sugar.  The steward must have noted how we stared at him when he 

served us.  He was only the second black person I had ever seen: the first was American track star Mal Whitfield when 

he toured with the American Olympic team to various track events after the 1948 London Olympics.  

As the train approached Chicago our excitement grew, and when we arrived at the Union Station in Chicago and 

were met by my father, aunt, uncle and cousin, we were really happy and relieved.  By Norwegian standards our 

apartment was deluxe; my brother and I shared a large bedroom and our father had bought a clock radio for us.  We 

would need that clock radio to get us up in time for school.   We arrived in Chicago late in the week and the following 

Monday our aunt and my mother took us to Gray Elementary School.  I had finished six and a half years of schooling in 

Norway, and because we started school at age seven I was placed in the eighth grade based on my age level.  In 

Norway at that time English was taught only at the Gymnasium (8th year) level, so my English language skills were 

limited, and I can tell you that there was no Norwegian as a “second language” available. I remember memorizing 

words for vocabulary tests without knowing what the words meant.  I didn’t even know how to pronounce them.  

Luckily, arithmetic was a universal language, so I spent my six months in grade school trying to learn English and 

working math problems. Since I was very good at math I was even given an assignment to show other students how to 

work problems.  Our teacher, Mrs. Cotton, understood psychology and she knew what a morale booster this was for 

me.  She also made me an assistant patrol boy, outfitted me with a patrol vest, and eventually I worked my way up to 

crossing guard at the corner of Warwick and Cicero Avenues.  
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Because my language skills were still limited, it was decided that I should go to a smaller high school about 

two miles from my house rather than the larger school near our house.  This meant that many of my friends from 

grade school went to a different school. I worried about losing that support base, but I quickly made new friends and 

after a year of bewilderment I began to enjoy school.  I don’t know if it was a requirement for foreign students, or for 

all students, but I had to take a placement test in English before entering high school.  I don’t remember much about 

the test except that on one of the questions I recognized a picture of General Eisenhower and on another a picture of 

President Truman.  Those two questions must have been the only ones I got correct because my scores were so low 

that I was immediately placed in the “slow” track and was assigned to all the classes that didn’t require much 

academic skill.  I took print shop, wood shop, automobile shop and mechanical drawing.  No thought was given to 

having me take core courses.  I think they thought I would flunk out before graduation requirements became a 

problem.  Fortunately, as my language skills improved and some of my teachers discovered that I had some academic 

ability, I was promoted out of the “slow” track. 

I have some empathy for the boy in Johnny Cash’s song called “A Boy named Sue.”  My name as it appears on my 

immigration papers and my Norwegian passport is Jan-Magne Hansen, but someone in the Immigration and 

Naturalization Service thought that a boy named “Jan” was enough of a challenge without adding the burden of the 

hyphenation and Magne, so when I received my “green card” I had become Jan M. Hansen.  The name Jan has added 

some funny twists in my life.  For example when I started at St. Olaf College I was told to report to the girls’ gym for my 

physical exam.  I was also not expected to enroll in ROTC, a requirement for all male students.  That exemption was 

later rescinded when it turned out I was actually a male, although later I was told not to take ROTC because I was not a 

US citizen.  This turned out to be a mistake that almost caused me not to graduate on time because I had not met the 

ROTC requirement for graduation!  Eventually I was declared a foreign student and allowed to graduate.  

There are so many things I remember from those first years on the west side of Chicago.  Our neighborhood was 

very ethnically mixed.  My friends were Polish, Italian and German, but we lived close to the Scandinavian section, 

called Andersonville, and that kept us in touch with our roots.  The lady who lived in the flat above ours was Polish.  

She had lived there since she came from Poland 40 years earlier and couldn’t speak a word of English.  My mother 

must have pondered this because one day when we came home from school she told us she was starting a job the 

following week.  She figured it was the only way she would learn English. It wasn’t until a year after we got to Chicago 

that my Dad bought that car; it was used, but it was better than having to carry his big heavy tool-box to work on the 

street car. 

Because I lived with a “green card” for eight years before I became a citizen, I am acutely aware of the 

immigration issues that we face.  We proudly claim to be a country of immigrants and that we welcome people of all 

ethnic backgrounds, but there have been times in our history when we haven’t lived up to that claim.  There have been 

times in our history when we tried to keep “papists” out, accepted blacks (but only as second-class citizens), passed 

the Chinese Exclusion Act, tried to keep Jews out, felt we were being overrun by Irish, and now we’re trying to figure 

out what to do about a wave of Hispanics and Asians.  Somehow, though, I think we’ll work our way through it and in 

another few decades a group of 2nd, 3rd and 4th generation Americans will gather like we do today to talk about the 

stories of their ancestors arriving in America.  

   

 

 

 

Doug Pearson 

and Jan Hansen 

at the opening 

of Between 

Coasts. 
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Odd Lovoll joined us at the Chippewa Valley Museum for the second 

talk on immigration history.  His topic:  “Norwegian Immigration:  The 

Canadian Interlude, 1850-1875.”  

Below: Odd Lovoll and Doug at the Museum. 

 

Sincere thanks to the following: 
Jack Kaiser, for storing of crates during exhibit at Banbury Place.  Mark 

Pearson, son of Doug and Sue Pearson, for designing our poster.  Ev Krigsvold 
for recruiting docents.  Doug and Sue Pearson for renting a UHaul and going to 
Fergus Falls to get the exhibit. Norb and Helen Wurtzel for finding the exhibit in 
Fergus Falls and urging us to host it.  And thanks to all the docents who opened 
up the house and hosted the exhibit for six weeks.  

On Oct. 21 the exhibit was taken down, loaded into crates and transported to 
Banbury Place where it will stay until the Sletta Museum in western Norway sends 
for it early in 2014.    
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The Ager Association 

2012-13 Board of Directors 

 

Ella Fossum, President,  

Newsletter Editor 

Ella_fossum@wi.rr.com 

262.554.6014 

 

Ellie Paulson, Vice President 

elliepaulson78@yahoo.com  

 

John Peterson, Corresponding 

Secretary 

johnpet@charter.net 

715.552.0865 

 

Stan Hillestad, Treasurer 

hill33@charter.net 

715.834.3749 

 

Leon Salander, Education 

packygreengold@gmail.com 

715.839.0102 

 

Eric Anderson, Programing 

eem_anderson@yahoo.com 

715.830.0122 

 

Carol Anderson 

pcanderson6@yahoo.com 

715.834.7891 

 

Ken Ziehr, Past President 

kenziehr@charter.net 

715.832.0956 

 

Steve Loken. Webmaster 

bravo@sjloken.com 

Note:  All contributors to our Makeover Fund are listed in our 

annual report, available online or by calling Ella Fossum 

########## 

Something About Trolls… 

“Generally, the trolls live inside mountains, and they are taller than 

church-towers, as well as being hairy, stupid and slow to act.   

“A typical troll-story is the one abut Johannes Blessom.  Johannes was 

in Copenhagen on Christmas Eve.  He was walking in the streets, 

longing to be home with his family, when he saw a man pass by—a 

big fellow, dressed in the costume of Johannes’ own district…  The big 

man seemed to know him and offered him a ride home that same 

evening.  It turned out to be a very speedy ride, for the stranger drove 

his sleigh through the skies while Johannes sat behind and shivered 

with cold. And home they came that very same Christmas Night.  

When they parted, the troll said to Johannes—for he was a troll of 

course—that he must not turn around before he reached his own 

doorstep.  Johannes had no wish to turn around, but when suddenly a 

great light blazed behind him, without thinking he turned just in time 

to see the troll drive straight into the blinding light of the open 

mountainside, which closed behind him. From that day on, Johannes’ 

neck was bent backwards… and he remained so until his dying day.” 

Norwegian Folklore Simplified by Zinken Hopp (John Griegs, 1961) 

 

God Jul og           

Godt   Nytt År! 

mailto:Ella_fossum@wi.rr.com
mailto:johnpet@charter.net
mailto:hill33@charter.net
mailto:le-sal@att.net
mailto:eem_anderson@yahoo.com
mailto:pcanderson6@yahoo.com
mailto:kenziehr@charter.net
mailto:bravo@sjloken.com
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The Ager House 

514 W. Madison St.  

P.O. Box 1742 

Eau Claire, WI 54702-1742 

The Ager Association 

2012-13 Board of Directors 

 

Ella Fossum, President,  

Newsletter Editor 

Ella_fossum@wi.rr.com 

262.554.6014 

 

Ellie Paulson, Vice President 

elliepaulson@citizens-

tel.net 

715.967.2222 

 

John Peterson, 

Corresponding Secretary 

johnpet@charter.net 

715.552.0865 

 

Stan Hillestad, Treasurer 

hill33@charter.net 

715.834.3749 

 

Leon Salander, Education 

le-sal@att.net 

715.839.0102 

 

Eric Anderson, Programing 

eem_anderson@yahoo.com 

715.830.0122 

 

Carol Anderson 

pcanderson6@yahoo.com 

715.834.7891 

 

Ken Ziehr, Past President 

kenziehr@charter.net 

715.832.0956 

 

Steve Loken. Webmaster 

bravo@sjloken.com 

 

 

  

 

 

 

GRAD STUDENT ON INTERNSHIP IN AGER LIBRARY 

Taylor Struwe, a graduate student at the University of Wisconsin-Eau Claire, is now at work 

in the Ager Library.  His goal is to obtain a Masters of Public History in Norwegian American 

Immigration and Settlement.  The resources in the library of the Waldemar Ager 

Association are proving useful for this purpose. Taylor has begun his work in assisting in 

organizing and preserving materials in the library.  Miriam Hansen met with Taylor and 

Gregory Kocken, Special Collections Librarian and University Archivist at UW-EC, to obtain 

an overview of caring for the Ager Library materials.  DǊŜƎ ǿƛƭƭ ŀƭǎƻ ǎŜǊǾŜ ŀǎ ¢ŀȅƭƻǊΩǎ 

supervisor for his internship while doing his graduate work.  ¢ŀȅƭƻǊΩǎ ǳƴŘŜǊƎǊŀŘǳŀǘŜ ŘŜƎǊŜŜ 

is from UW-Whitewater in Human Geography.  Greet Taylor when you are at the Ager 

House.  You will discover in chatting with him that he has a real interest in the library and in 

preserving our collection. 

 

Waldemar Ager Association 
514 W. Madison St.  
P.O. Box 1742 
Eau Claire , WI 54702-1742 
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